Rome, 9.04.1981

FATHER GENERAL'S MESSAGE

FOURTH PLENARY COUNCIL OF THE ORDER

Dear Brother,

1.
Like most of the friars of the Order, you played your part in the serious preparations for our Plenary Council on Formation, and now you probably want to hear how it went. I hope this message will meet your desire for that information.

2.
Let me remind you first of all that the Plenary Council was made up of two categories of friars, namely, thirty-five members or delegates by right, and seven experts or specialists. Added to these were ten other friars, without whom the work of the first two groups would have been impossible. In fact, those in charge of the running of the house — the printing and duplicating, the technicians who looked after the simultaneous translation equipment, our invaluable interpreters, and finally Fr. Charles Serignat, secretary of the PCO — were the linchpin of the Plenary Council.

3.
One of the first things that struck me as I greeted everyone on arrival was the young age of many of the members and specialists. The average age of the seventeen youngest of the 42 plenary councillors was 39 years. Then there was Brother Antonino Pizzolon from Venice, our cook in the General Curia, with Brother Ignatius Feaver, in charge of formation in the English-speaking Canadian Vice Province, representing particularly the 2,300 non-cleric friars in the Order. I should also mention that the .Plenary Council included five provincials and one vice provincial, two vicars provincial, the Rector of the International College in Rome and, of course, the nine members of the General Definitory.

4.
Try to imagine the significance of the fact that all these friars came from 21 different nations spread over five continents, and spoke 14 different languages. We were divided into six working groups, on a language basis: one German-speaking group, two English-language groups (one for the U.S.A., The Philippines, Australia and Europe; the other for India, Indonesia and Ethiopia), one group for the Spanish, Portuguese and Brazilians, one French-speaking group and one Italian. The difficulties arising from so many languages were partly overcome, thanks to the simultaneous translations during the plenary meetings in the main hall, but caused many a frustration during the communal liturgies, everyday contacts and especially when written translations of precise texts were needed. Just imagine, too, how the formation of candidates and novices, young friars and old (I belong to the last category and certainly intend to continue my formation!) must be diversified, according to whether the friars are from Tanzania or from, say, New York; whether they are in a province founded at Christmas 1980 (Rio de Janeiro and Minas Gerais) or in 1581, like the Swiss Province! Or it may be a mission right in the middle of an Islamic society — like Pakistan — or surrounded by an animist population. It may be a province that is still on the way to being established, made up of German, Chilean and Dutch friars, as in the case of Chile, or a homogeneous province with centuries of tradition behind it, such as the Roman Province. Again, a province may have ten or even twenty novices, while another has had an empty novitiate for five or ten years. Then there are such diverse currents of thought, civilization, culture, religious awareness and degree of incarnation of the Franciscan spirit — as varied as the waves of the ocean or as clouds in the sky. They are the same, but they are born and grow "according to places, seasons and cold climates" (Rule 4, 2). At first sight the problem of pluriformity could appear impossible to solve. In fact, each person insists on HIS OWN values. During the first weeks of the PCO I often remembered those illhumored words of Namaan (2 Kings 5, 12): "Surely the rivers of Damascus are better than any waters in Israel?" Surely our values here at home are better than all the values that Italy, or the United States or Latin America or Asia could offer us? This need to affirm what is mine, quite natural and normal of course, was often underlying, and sometimes openly stated, in our discussions. It even showed itself in the opposition between groups when it came to electing a particular friar to an important commission — a kind of hypersensitive emotional reaction which could have clouded our objectivity. Add to that the annoyance caused by learning the procedures of a Plenary Council: some of us were old hands at these kind of debates, others were novices who needed time to adjust.

5.
If I point out these difficulties frankly and honestly it is so that you will realize how delicate a task it was to draw up guidelines that would be applicable everywhere. On the other hand, the difficulties I have just referred to were, for many of us, a brief apprenticeship in fraternal living at an Order-wide level. And that apprenticeship was crowned with success! The experience was a credit to those who took part in the PCO, because common sense and the obvious desire to seek to understand one another and to deepen our unity visibly prevailed and finally triumphed. In my diary I find this note written: "The lively reactions caused by the need to underline local values are dying down. The need for unity and its values is reappearing in the interventions." You might be interested in the date when I wrote those words: March 26, 1981.

6.
I can say, from my countless visits and contacts in nearly all the Order's jurisdictions, that the friars of the Order are united among themselves and that we are tending, despite the inevitable obstacles, towards a deepening of our unity. That much is certain, and the Plenary Council has confirmed it — may God be praised! At our own modest level, we are moving, slowly but surely, towards the fulfilment of the words of St. Paul: "There is no room for distinction between Greek or Jew, between the circumcised or the uncircumcised, or between barbarian and Scythian, slave and free man. There is only Christ: He is everything and He is in everything." (Col. 3, 11)

One totally unexpected fact made us aware that we are-more fraternally united than we might think. Fr. Angelo Dominic Salvador, representing Brazil at the PCO, was called to the Vatican during our sessions. The Secretary of the Congregation for Bishops, Bishop Lucas Moreira, told him that the Pope had named him a bishop. You can imagine what a shock it was to him, and what a surprise for the rest of us! In his parting words he told us that the most difficult thing for him was knowing that from now on he would have to live away from his Capuchin brothers. "I feel the same way," he said, "as I did when I left home to join the Capuchins. Today I am leaving my family, my home . . . and it hurts!"

7.
Needless to say, the rest days and recreations did much to bring the friars together. The highlight of the Assisi pilgrimage was a moving concelebrated Mass inside the Portiuncula chapel itself, and we enjoyed the caring hospitality of Fr. Provincial and the friars of the Umbria Province. The visit to Camerino and Albacina delighted the large number of us who had never seen the cradle of the Capuchin Order. Fr. Provincial of Ancona was our host in these hallowed shrines and the warmth of the welcome we received from our brothers was unforgettable. Then, the feast of St. Joseph, patron of Fr. Joseph Mindling, Rector of the International College, and of the many other "Josephs" in the group, was organized with gusto by Fr. Paul Hofer. Vice Rector. We remember still the joy and friendliness of that day.

This Plenary Council was held in a different setting from the previous ones: namely, in the International College and Historical Institute — the latter with its museum of artistic and historical treasures which was greatly admired by the Council members. To be welcomed by our young students and take part in their beautiful liturgies and share their meals and recreations (one Indian priest-friar kept us all amused with his fine and incredibly accurate cartoons), to be spoiled by the Sisters' good cooking — all this and many other details gave us a unique chance to live the Franciscan brotherhood which is the very heart of the message of the fourth CPO.

8.
That message is not called a "Document," but has the more modest title of "Guidelines" — meaning that it could not include every aspect of formation, which is as vast and complex as our life itself; nor could it deal with the selected topics as profoundly as it would have wished. Having said that, in my opinion — shared on this point by the General Definitory and the members and experts of the Plenary Council — the Guidelines, as they stand and as it was possible to draft them in the available time, are good. The presidents of the four Latin American Conferences, who by a happy coincidence were meeting in Rome just as our work was ending, judged the Guidelines to be excellent for their own continent.

You should consider them as the point of arrival as far as concerns the very real awareness of the Order of the question of our formation, and as the starting point for effort and study — the effort to put into practice as quickly as possible the sound directives they contain; and study to define those questions which either could not be dealt with or else were insufficiently studied for lack of time. My Brother, if you study the Guidelines in this spirit, you will be in the right frame of mind either to begin or to continue your formation.

As for the contents of the "Guidelines," I'll leave you to discover them for yourself: a summary would hardly do them justice. You will see that the Guidelines place our life of brotherhood at the very heart of our vocation, and draw from it the consequences for our choice of apostolates and activities, as well as for the formation of our non-clerical friars, which must be approached with the same seriousness as the formation of clerics. Also, the affective formation of the friars - something new in the documents of the Order! - was considered by the Plenary Council, which expressed the wish that it be studied in greater depth. There is a good study of how to meet the needs of formation in its different stages in a concrete and gradual way, and further developments will be indicated by the general and provincial or regional formation secretariates. As for the chapter on ongoing formation, I'm sure your judgement of it will be that it is, in its way, a little masterpiece.

9. The Fourth Plenary Council was enriching and stimulating for the wealth of ideas, facts and initiatives it communicated to the participants. Here are some random examples:

♦
We arrived at San Lorenzo College in the late afternoon of March 1 and were invited to share in the prayer of the students who, every Sunday evening, have an hour's adoration before the Blessed Sacrament exposed. Imagine — over 50 friars, university students, some young, some not so young, coming from five continents, all united in silent worship. It reminded me of the three fraternities in Ireland where the Blessed Sacrament is exposed all clay. In one of them the exposition is continued for the friars in the choir chapel, clay and night. How could anyone fail to be reassured by such gestures of faith?

♦
Thanks to the views exchanged during the Plenary Council, the members learned of the vast pastoral, social, professional and educational work being done by the friars in the different linguistic and cultural areas where the Order is established. The work of non-clerical friars was particularly highlighted. May the Lord be pleased to accept our varied activities as a proof of our desire to be fully committed to the spread of His Kingdom.

♦
At the same time, one report insisted on the need to deepen our awareness of what we are, without diluting it in what we do.

♦
A number of "words of wisdom" were repeated again and again, like an ever-recurring theme: "The friars should seek not the maximum permitted, but the minimum necessary." "Prayer is caught, not taught. Our prayer should be infectious." "Some friars talk grandly about giving up privileges . . . and are quick to exempt themselves and claim privileges."

♦
In Spain and Portugal, a monthly "formation by correspondence" bulletin goes out to many subscribers. It is a Franciscan publication, now in its third year.

One of the Slavonic provinces has been preparing for the past nine years for the celebration of the eighth centenary of St. Francis' birth (to be held, as you know, from October 4, 1981, to October 4, 1982). During one year, the friars drank only water at meals as a penance.

♦
In the Philippines, the novices visited the Secular Franciscan fraternities one by one during their novitiate year, enlivening the monthly meetings with their youthful presence, their song and the example of their faith. This was the starting point of a new life for the lay Franciscans.

♦
The number of our novices is rising year by year: in 1980 the Order had 37 novices more than in 1979. The average increase in the last ten years has been six per year. Among them, some not so young candidates have applied to join us, such as the Italian army general who has just finished his novitiate and spoke on radio and TV about his Franciscan vocation.

One reassuring piece of news: the six language groups at the Plenary Council spoke of initiatives taken in their regions to discern and foster vocations. The list is encouraging. Hope is being rekindled in many provinces which, after years of waiting, are seeing young men enter the novitiate.

♦
However, many speakers pointed out how extremely important it is that we remain clear-sighted and even more demanding in the choice of candidates. The lack of vocations should in no way incline us to accept easily a young person who may not have the required qualities. This would not be fair to them. In doubtful cases the safest solution should be chosen. Aur concern should not be for the number of friars, but for their quality.

On this point, the words of one provincial at first caused surprise: "I hope the Lord is in no hurry to give us new vocations, because I'm afraid we aren't ready yet to form them through the witness of our lives." On reflection, who could fail to agree with him, since an objective estimate of the facts shows that half of the Capuchins the world over are not faithful enough to daily meditation, not to mention the daily celebration of all the liturgical hours. Thanks be to God, we are in the process of recovery, but there is still a long way to go.

♦
Fight on, with hope! That was the battle cry of several language groups. In fact, while Brazil has 66 novices, the U.S.A. 46 and Italy 44, and the actual number of novices is rising each year, some fraternities and provinces are in decline. One confrere bluntly told us: "In my province, there's the smell of death in the air . . Another said that in his province the friars engaged in black humor: "Let's get ready to give ourselves a real good funeral!" And another: "With us, we're planning how to live our last days happily!"

Faced with this situation, many friars are faint-hearted, resigned, defeatist, or they turn in on themselves. And yet, we said loud and clear that our predecessors faced much more dramatic situations than ours, and knew how to tackle them with energy and skill. Fr. Bernard of Andermatt, reporting on the situation of the Order at the General Chapter in 1896, put it this way: "The two Polish provinces are condemned to an inevitable death. Their last friars are worthy of admiration. May their tombs be glorious." And indeed, on the evidence he seemed to be right. And yet the Polish Capuchins did not die out, thanks to the hope and tenacity of a few friars. Today the Provinces of Warsaw and Cracow are full of vitality. During the persecutions in the second half of the nineteenth century — which together with the French Revolution and Illuminism had brought down the number of friars from 34,000 to 6,000 — men set about the rebuilding of the Order. Fr. Esteban of Adoain is an outstanding example of Spain.

We don't have enough hope. Hope makes present the good things of the future. It is not enough to renew ourselves and attract young people simply for the sake of survival or to continue activities now become traditional. It is a question of sharing a life of Gospel brotherhood, which people in general and Christians in particular need so much today.

My Brother, if you want to regain hope and to radiate hope, resolve to fight this battle under the guidance of the Holy Spirit. "Hope is not deceptive, because the love of God has been poured into our hearts by the Holy Spirit which has been given us." (Rom. 5, 5)

On this note of hope and joy, I conclude this message about the Plenary Council. It was completed in Passion Week, which is already bright with the promise of the new life of the Risen Lord. May He revive your courage and joy all through the Easter season.

-FATHER PASCHAL RYWALSKI, O.F.M. Cap.

 Minister General

Rome, April 9, 1981.

